Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

April 10, 2003

PCFD # 21 - Graham

1. Call to Order
The April 10, 2003 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb 9:05 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD; Brian Schroder-Shulz, PCFD #1; Ken Sharp, PCFD #2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; John Sinclair, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Bill Steele, PCFD #12; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB;  Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
John Sinclair led the flag salute.

President Webb stated there are some new faces in the audience today.  Went around the room with introductions.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the March 13, 2003 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported the month of March began with a balance of $8,129.57 and ended with $9,756.08.  The increase was due to discussions with Wakefield and the Executive Board to close out the East Side Training that has been inactive for several years.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speaker
Alan Predmore introduced the Guest Speaker for today, Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg.  He was a guest speaker at one of our meetings two and a half years ago when he was running for the Pierce County Executive position.  John Ladenburg thanked the membership for the invitation to be here today.  He has worked diligently to improve the communication and working relationships between the County and City governments and feels he has made great strides in this area.  Started planning for the 1% increase limitation even before he took office with the transition team.  It was anticipated that there would be dropping revenues for four to five years and budgets were cut in the first year.  Even with the budget cuts eleven positions were added to the Sheriffs and seven positions to planning and land use.  On the other hand, forty-two were laid off in other areas.  This is not bad out of 2700 employees.  All in all, Pierce County is doing well.  King County lost 40,000 jobs last year, whereas Pierce County gained 4,000.  We are getting in the bubble of platts and new homes created from the 1995 zoning platts.  We are starting to see that build out.  There were 3000 new homes constructed last year.  Now dealing with the reality of growth management.  This leads to density and population issues.  Pierce County is still gaining over 10,000 people a year population-wise.  He promotes the LID (Low-Impact Development) as they do a number of things for the environment.  One example is retention pond areas.  These areas basically use one lot that could be used for a home, which goes against density.  These holding ponds do just that- hold water.  There is concern from the Health Department with having such a dry and warm winter that all these holding ponds could be nesting grounds for mosquitoes.  Now that the West Nile virus is in our area, this could be good reason to be concerned.  Long-term this is not the best solution.  That is one reason why LID is back on the table.  Also, without retention/holding ponds, twenty lots equals twenty homes which increases density.  He is aware of the issue of fire protection within LID developments as well as access areas.  Trying to make more of a concern with the planners and engineers in the County.  That is why the theory is being tested out.  If you take I-5 North out of Fife and turn up to Milton on the hillside on the left is a project.  This project is to test the theory on a new way to develop land.  A grant from the Russel Company was received and with that monitors were purchased to measure the aquifer recharge, etc.  This will be in place for five (5) years to collect data and see if the theory works.  They will also be testing getting fire apparatus in and out, etc.  There are also issues with ESA to restore salmon habitat.  The County is under a lot of pressure with everything in play.  There are a lot of issues with traffic and growth and not having the infrastructure in place to manage and handle the growth.  The cross-base highway is still being worked on being built.  This will not just help to move people, but also so Frederickson can build.  From twenty years ago there was only 7% of citizens that worked outside of the County, it is now up to 27%.  Homes don’t create the tax base to run a government on, it takes commercial structures.  Another issue is the 1/10 of 1%.  He would like to thank everyone that has worked on putting together a plan.  It is not going to make the May ballot, but remarkable progress has been made.  He is still committed to this issue.  There are a lot of details to come to agreement on yet.  The only way this will work is to get it all put together with everyone’s support.  He is hoping to get something together for the September ballot.  He would like to see everyone endorse it to go before the citizens with.  Voters are skeptical and have less trust.  The bigger the package, the more unlikely it will pass.  It needs to be comprehensive and across the board with everyone together.  Has everyone heard of the 15% vote rule?  Generally, 35% of voters are going to vote No on tax issues and 25% will vote Yes.  The rest of the voters have to be convinced to vote one way or the other.  The 15% rule is that if you can get 15% to vote No then a ballot issue can be lost.  Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg opened the floor to questions.  Andy McAfee asked about the Canyon Road extension.  John Ladenburg stated it builds right into Frederickson and building the cross-base highway.  This project needs funding that got lost in 51.  The County is back to ground zero and finding funding for the project.  The County has some funding set aside, but not 100%.  They are looking into Federal funding options.  Paul Webb thanked John Ladenburg for his flexibility on the 1/10 of 1% issue and Steve’s work.  We have made monumental movement on this and he is glad to hear that it could be placed on the September ballot.  John Ladenburg stated that we need to remain flexible on this issue otherwise it won’t get off of the ground.  Need to start small and agree that things can change along the way.  The message he has from the County Council is that they are not pushing for any particular date for this issue to be placed on the ballot, they just want everyone in agreement on the issue.  It was asked what is going to be done with Lake Tapps?  John Ladenburg stated that he is co-chair on the Lake Tapps Task Force.  They are going to save the lake.  It would be an environmental disaster not to.  It is the most used recreational spot in the County.  That along with the decreased land value is why they keep working to find a way to save the lake.  One proposal is diverting the water and selling it.  Paul Webb stated that he remembers one of John Ladenburgs goals from a couple of years ago was to increase communications and relationships within the County and thinks he has done a great job reaching that goal.  The members thanked Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg for attending.


President Webb called a five-minute break at 9:55 a.m.


President Webb called the meeting back to order at 10:00 a.m.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported there has been two SARS incidents in the Port of Tacoma with in-bound ships.  Two weeks ago there was a ship with 10-12 sick people on it.  The CDC and State Health Department went aboard and everything was okay.  The crew was a US crew and went home.  Two days later the CDC was informed of two SARS cases.  The second issue was a few days later a ship had a yellow flag flying.  Apparently this means the ship is ready for inspection, not sick people on board.  The longshoremen stopped working because they misunderstood what the yellow flag meant.  They are now working on and going through the process of educating the longshoremen on this.  Norma will be getting information out if not already done so on educating EMS and Law Enforcement as well on SARS.  We also discovered that we don’t have a good quarantine plan in place.  The problem with SARS is it is basically a cold and not necessarily acutely sick and how to go about dealing with until SARS is ruled out?  Come to find out the Health Department does quarantine patients occasionally.  One of the places used to quarantine is the Blue Spruce Motel in Parkland.  A quarantine plan is going to be developed to figure out on how to deal with this issue as well as alerting the necessary agencies when a quarantine does take place.

Steve Bailey reported the USAR cache issue with the City of Seattle continues to be a battle.  He had met with Pierce County Executive Ladenburg who supports our decision and wrote a letter to King County Executive Simms.  He supports our decision as well and wrote a letter in support back.  Then a second letter was received stating he opposed the decision.  That has since been straightened out, however it is getting messy.  April 24th is the next meeting.  Merle Frank is the PCFC representative.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the fee increases effective April 1, 2003.  The night inspection program is going well.  Violations are being corrected quickly.

Paul Webb stated at the last meeting Gary Franz brought up LID issues.  He as invited to the Executive Board meeting to further discuss this as it has come to our attention that we have dealt with other similar issues – road widths, gates, etc.  The Executive Board has discussed forming a task force to deal with these kinds of issues.  Gary Franz will be leading up this task force.  As various issues pop up in different areas, this task force can then be activated.  They will be the “code experts” and help to establish a valid PCFCA opinion.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Andy McAfee stated that Jeff Jensen sits on behalf of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs and he is thinking about not running again.  Andy would like to see that Pierce County holds that spot if Jeff chooses not to run again.  Paul will call Jeff regarding this.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated the proposed land clearing burning is still on the docket.  It most likely will be extended to the end of the first quarter in 2004.  Don’t hesitate to call if you have any questions.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Their next meeting is the 24th at CPFR Station 6-0 at 7:00 p.m.  The speaker will be Paul Webb.

14. EMS
Andy McAfee stated the MPI plan has taken on a different light.  Originally the plan was to update to what is currently being done.  There have been recommendations for other changes.  One is to use a matrix used by King County that is based on the number of patients at the scene.  It is being looked at to see if it can be adjusted for our uses, etc.  The numbers are a bit aggressive.  He will work on getting this information out to everyone.  The other issue is terminology with Minor MPI, MPI and Major MPI.  It’s been changed from MCI (Multi-Casualty Incident) to MPI (Multi-Patient Incident) as that latter is more politically correct and used more widely.  Discussion followed.  Andy McAfee will present this issue at the May meeting.

15. Training
Andy McAfee reported the region is scheduling two things within the County.  Open enrollment for Firefighter Evaluator class at Key Peninsula.  The other is Firefighter 1 open enrollment testing at Buckley on Saturday, June 21st.  Contact Buckley Fire Department for an application.  If you have Firefighters over ten years and after starting the academy training, it is less time and easier to take the test than to put together historical recognition package.  Also, the region approved the forcible entry door prop.  If there is a program you would like to see offered in the County, please let him know as they will be working on next years budget.  The next Region meeting is Tuesday at 1:30 at Buckley.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Alan Predmore stated the I-Chief’s Volunteer Combination Training Officer class is scheduled for mid-September at Gig Harbor.  Notices will be sent out regarding this.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

June is the Joint Police Chiefs meeting.  July there is no meeting.  Nothing is scheduled yet for August meeting.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb stated that we want to do two this year.  He would like to see East Side/Central put one together.  We need to remain politically active.  This will be the third Legislative Caucus on the West Side.

19. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne reported a survey was sent out.  The majority he has received back would like to continue with seasonal entertainment, a slight increase in cost would be okay and don’t mind it being held at the Elk’s.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Discussed earlier in the meeting.

24. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee reminded everyone that the mutual aid agreement needs to be signed when agencies split.

There will be a Wildland meeting in late April or early May with Chuck Frame.

The Top Off drill is progressing.  The date is May 12th at CPFR PLU area.  Resources will be pre-staged and there will be a pre-staging officer.  We won’t be playing with King County at all.  The EOC will be open that day.  EOC training is scheduled for April 29th.

The Police Chiefs drill is coming together.  Gary Franz is working on putting together a Unified Command training exercise.

25. Unfinished Business
Paul Webb stated we as a group had decided to work on a couple of things.  One was the Pierce Responder and the other was threat assessment.  The goal set was to have 50% of schools entered by the end of the year.  Just wanted to remind everyone.  Andy McAfee encouraged everyone to go back and put information in the threat response window in DEM.  Only approved people can look at others information. 

26. New Business
John Sinclair asked for consideration from the group on what can we do as a group to decorate our stations and/or apparatus to show support of our troops since many of them are from Pierce County.  He would like to see us do something as a way of the Fire Service showing support as they return that we appreciate their effort.  Something commonly recognized for those who are returning as well as for those whose families are still engaged.  Paul requested John send a recommendation to the Executive Board.

27. Good of the Order
Wayen stated Tom Minor is retiring from the Sheriffs Office and will be working at DEM.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:00.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

PLEASE NOTE that the next meeting place has been changed to Tacoma Fire Department, May 1, 2003, beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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